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Exploring executive sessions 
to generate effective new  
approaches to illicit drugs 
Gabriele Bammer 
 

Rationale 
Ideas matter! All policy is underpinned by ideas 
and the quality of the ideas can make or break 
the policy. Three key ideas provide the effective 
foundations for current Australian illicit drugs 
policy – harm minimisation, substitution 
treatment and problem-based community-
oriented policing. Harm minimisation 
acknowledges that while abstinence is the surest 
way to prevent harm, not everyone will choose 
this path. Therefore other strategies are 
necessary to assist illicit drug users, who range 
from occasional to chronic, to reduce negative 
personal and community consequences as far as 
possible.  

 
The most significant success associated with this 
idea is the containment of the Australian 
HIV/AIDS epidemic among drug users through the 
provision of needle and syringe exchanges, 
condoms and peer education. Substitution 
treatment provided a break-through in therapy for 
illicit drug use. Substituting illicit drugs with a 
long-acting oral medication has provided the most 
effective treatment to date, especially for heroin 
users. It allows them to cease or greatly reduce 
illicit drug use, stop other crime, and stabilise and 
normalise their lives. Problem-based, community-
oriented policing recognises that the police service 
is responsible not only for solving crime, but for 
preventing it. It calls for a style of policing that is 
much more engaged with the community, 
incorporating visible patrols, concerted actions at 
‘hot spots’ and other strategies to reduce fear in 
the community. Each of these ideas came to 
prominence in the 1980s and they are periodically 
challenged by competing ideas focusing on zero 
tolerance, abstinence-only treatment and results-
based policing. As society changes over time, new  
 

accommodations between competing ideas and 
ideologies must be found. 

 
Two key aspects of illicit drugs policy are not 
currently guided by effective high-quality big 
ideas. For both prevention and corruption 
resulting from illicit drug profits, society is largely 
floundering, applying piece-meal strategies, often 
despite evidence of no or, even worse, counter-
productive effects. An important element of DPMP 
is therefore to give consideration to key effective 
concepts that underpin policy, both in terms of 
providing critique and analysis of current and 
alternative ideas, and in helping to generate new 
high-quality notions. While there are many 
methods for creating and disseminating new 
ideas, these have not been systematically 
documented or analysed. In the feasibility phase 
of DPMP, we focussed on one method – Executive 
Sessions – because this specifically deals with big 
concepts, aims to be nonpartisan (and indeed 
thrives on the respectful interaction of different 
ideologies) and has a track record in producing 
transformative social change. As a matter of fact, 
problem-based community oriented policing is a 
product of the most successful Executive Session.  

 
Executive Sessions were developed at the John F 
Kennedy School of Government at Harvard 
University. They involve bringing together a small 
number (20-25) of influential and innovative 
policy and practice leaders with about five 
intellectual leaders to discuss and develop new 
approaches to large unwieldy problems that are 
too big to tackle in other fora. The leaders 
generally meet twice a year over 3-4 years. 
Discussion papers are produced to assist the 
deliberations and to disseminate ideas and 
generate feedback from a broader constituency. 

 
In all, seventeen Executive Sessions have been 
held to date. Of these, eight have covered 
criminal justice issues, the other nine have 
covered a broad range of topics. Three Executive 
Sessions are considered to have transformed 
policy and practice – the Executive Sessions on 
Policing, Medical Error and Patient Safety, and  
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Domestic Preparedness. As outlined above, the 
Executive Session on Policing introduced problem-
based community-oriented policing and 
revolutionised the way police departments 
operate in the USA, Australia, the UK and other 
countries. The Executive Session on Medical Error 
and Patient Safety helped move the focus away 
from individual mistakes to concentrate on 
systems failures and how they can be rectified. 
There was significant potentiation between the 
Executive Session and a concurrent US Institute 
of Medicine report on the same topic. The 
Executive Session on Domestic Preparedness was 
about half-way through its deliberations when the 
September 11 2001 attack on the New York World 
Trade Centre occurred. It was able to significantly 
influence the subsequent policy response to 
September 11. (One of the participants, a New 
York Fire Chief, was killed in the direct response.) 

 
This Stage 1 project explored Executive Sessions 
in detail to examine the feasibility of conducting 
an Executive Session on the topic of illicit drugs 
and to explore more general lessons for 
evaluating and creating new policy ideas in the 
next phase of DPMP research. 

 
Approach 
To date there has been no comprehensive 
description or analysis of Executive Sessions, so 
that filling this gap has been central to the 
research undertaken in the feasibility stage. This 
has been greatly facilitated by a visiting 
appointment by Dr Bammer at the Hauser Center 
for Non-profit Organizations at Harvard 
University, which is headed by one of the 
originators of Executive Sessions, Professor Mark 
Moore. 

 
The research has involved extensive document 
analysis of past Executive Sessions, and the 
beginning of a series of interviews with key 
organisers. This has led to a much deeper 
understanding of the ingredients for success and 
the potential of this and related dialogue-based 
methods to help generate new ideas as part of 
DPMP. 

 

Results 
The essential ingredients of Executive Sessions 
are: 
• a focus on large troubling problems for which 

there are no obvious satisfactory answers and 
which will require widespread social 
commitment to address; 

• an action orientation, which marries 
innovation, evidence and political feasibility, 
but which is driven by long-term commitment 
to addressing intractable problems rather 
than short-term political expedien

• involvement of actors who combine influence, 
creativity and future thinking, and who are 
not confined by sectoral or disciplinary 
boundaries; 

• ideological diversity
• structured conversation, which involves both 

substantive challenging to break through 
politeness and cliché, and regular synthesis; 
and; 

• sustained, confidential, private dialogue, 
which allows uncertainties and doubts to be 
aired, and failures, as well as successes, to be 
discussed and learnt from. 

 
To achieve transformative change, the issue must 
be “in motion”. In other words a sizeable group of 
the relevant practitioners need to be concerned 
about change and pockets need to be thinking 
about and experimenting with better alternatives. 
The Executive Session both shapes and rides this 
wave of activity. 

 
The two areas that most warrant the creative 
thinking inspired by an Executive Session are 
prevention and tackling corruption resulting from 
illegal drug profits, as outlined above. Australia 
does not currently have the intellectual depth to 
establish a successful Executive Session on 
prevention. However there is a strong group 
based at the Research School of Social Sciences 
at the Australian National University which could 
provide the intellectual underpinning for an 
Executive Session to tackle corruption. 
Discussions with this group are currently 
underway.  
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This research has highlighted considerable 
interest in ideas generation to complement the 
core analytic focus of DPMP. As well as pushing 
forward with a Harvard-style Executive Session on 
corruption, we also propose to use elements of 
the Executive Sessions idea to conduct a range of 
Executive Forums, which will involve dialogue 
between the DPMP team, senior leaders in 
Australian and (potentially also international) drug 
policy and other selected influentials. 

Research team 
Gabriele Bammer, National Centre for 
Epidemiology and Population Health,  
The Australian National University and  
Hauser Center for Non-profit Organizations, 
Harvard University. 
 
 
 

 
We are currently developing an Executive Forum 
on regulation and corporate responsibility in the 
marketing of commodities that have adverse 
public health outcomes. These commodities 
include tobacco, gambling, firearms, and non-
nutritional foods. Each of these is differently 
regulated and has the potential to be very 
informative about a range of potential new 
regulatory options for illicit drugs. 

 
We also intend to undertake Executive Forums 
with police to explore the gaps identified in the 
systematic reviews on policing and to generate 
additional new ideas for the proposed Stage 2 
intervention study. 

 
Implications 
Exploration of the Executive Sessions 
methodology has highlighted some key principles 
for DPMP in terms of engaging in a non-partisan 
way with large difficult ideas. It has affirmed the 
importance of this aspect of DPMP as a 
complement to the analytic activities. 

 
In Stage 2 of DPMP we propose to undertake 
Executive Forums on a range of topics with 
senior, influential leaders in Australian drug 
policy, as well as to continue to plan towards an 
Executive Session on corruption. 

 
A key aspect of DPMP is to engage policy makers 
with novel ideas, that will sometimes question 
their frames of reference and that will promote 
deeper and more effective thinking about the 
most challenging drug policy issues. 
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